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We performed an interim review of emergency services and debris removal costs associated with 
Hurricane Katrina activities for the City of Long Beach, Mississippi. The objective of the review 
was to determine whether the city was properly accounting for disaster-related costs and whether 
such costs were eligible for funding under FEMA's disaster assistance programs. We analyzed the 
city's accounting system, reviewed its disaster costs and contracting policies and procedures, and 
interviewed FEMA and city officials. 

The city received an award of $32.2 million from the Mississippi Emergency Management Agency 
(MEMA), a FEMA grantee, for emergency protective measures and debris removal activities. As of 
December 31,2005, the cut-off date of our review, the city had received $15.7 million ofFEMA 
funds and had recorded expenditures of$14.8 million for emergency services and debris removal 
activities. 

The city accounted for funds on a project-by-project basis consistent with federal regulations for 
large projects (44 CFR § 206.205). Additionally, it supported expenditures with checks, invoices, 
and other source documentation. Also, the city's contracts for debris removal activities were 
generally awarded according to federal procurement regulations (44 CFR § 13 .36). 

The city, however, did not ensure that it obtained the best price for debris contract monitors. The city 
retained an engineering firm, with whom it had an existing contract for engineering services for 
various city construction projects, to monitor the activities of debris contractors. Rather than 
negotiate lower rates for debris monitoring, the city paid the firm rates used for engineering services. 
The rates ranged from $45 an hour for debris monitors to $118 an hour for a debris coordinator. 






